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Internal Revenue Code Section 1.263A-1(e)(3)(ii)(R) 
Uniform capitalization of costs 

. . . 

(e)Types of costs subject to capitalization. 
(1)In general. Taxpayers subject to section 263A must capitalize all direct costs and 
certain indirect costs properly allocable to property produced or property acquired for 
resale. This paragraph (e) describes the types of costs subject to section 263A. 

(2)Direct costs. 
(i) Producers. Producers must capitalize direct material costs and direct labor 
costs. 

(A) Direct material costs. Direct materials costs include the cost of those 
materials that become an integral part of specific property produced and 
those materials that are consumed in the ordinary course of production and 
that can be identified or associated with particular units or groups of units 
of property produced. For example, a cost described in §1.162-3, relating 
to the cost of a material or supply, may be a direct material cost. 

(B) Direct labor costs include the costs of labor that can be identified or 
associated with particular units or groups of units of specific property 
produced. For this purpose, labor encompasses full-time and part-time 
employees, as well as contract employees and independent contractors. 
Direct labor costs include all elements of compensation other than 
employee benefit costs described in paragraph (e)(3)(ii)(D) of this section. 
Elements of direct labor costs include basic compensation, overtime pay, 
vacation pay, holiday pay, sick leave pay (other than payments pursuant to 
a wage continuation plan under section 105(d) as it existed prior to its 
repeal in 1983), shift differential, payroll taxes, and payments to a 
supplemental unemployment benefit plan. 

(ii) Resellers. Resellers must capitalize the acquisition costs of property acquired 
for resale. In the case of inventory, the acquisition cost is the cost described in 
§1.471-3(b).

(3)Indirect costs. 
(i) In general. 

(A) Indirect costs are defined as all costs other than direct material costs 
and direct labor costs (in the case of property produced) or acquisition 
costs (in the case of property acquired for resale). Taxpayers subject to 
section 263A must capitalize all indirect costs properly allocable to 
property produced or property acquired for resale. Indirect costs are 
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properly allocable to property produced or property acquired for resale 
when the costs directly benefit or are incurred by reason of the 
performance of production or resale activities. Indirect costs may directly 
benefit or be incurred by reason of the performance of production or resale 
activities even if the costs are calculated as a percentage of revenue or 
gross profit from the sale of inventory, are determined by reference to the 
number of units of property sold, or are incurred only upon the sale of 
inventory. Indirect costs may be allocable to both production and resale 
activities, as well as to other activities that are not subject to section 263A. 
Taxpayers must make a reasonable allocation of indirect costs between 
production, resale, and other activities. 
 
(B) Example. The following example illustrates the provisions of this 
paragraph (e)(3)(i): 
Example. 
(i) Taxpayer A manufactures tablecloths and other linens. A enters into a 
licensing agreement with Company L under which A may label its 
tablecloths with L's trademark if the tablecloths meet certain specified 
quality standards. In exchange for its right to use L's trademark, the 
licensing agreement requires A to pay L a royalty of $X for each 
tablecloth carrying L's trademark that A sells. The licensing agreement 
does not require A to pay L any minimum or lump-sum royalties. 
(ii) The licensing agreement provides A with the right to use L's 
intellectual property, a trademark. The licensing agreement also requires A 
to conduct its production activities according to certain standards as a 
condition of exercising that right. Thus, A's right to use L's trademark 
under the licensing agreement is directly related to A's production of 
tablecloths. The royalties the licensing agreement requires A to pay for 
using L's trademark are the costs A incurs in exchange for these rights. 
Therefore, although A incurs royalty costs only when A sells a tablecloth 
carrying L's trademark, the royalty costs directly benefit production 
activities and are incurred by reason of production activities within the 
meaning of paragraph (e)(3)(i)(A) of this section. 

 
(ii) Examples of indirect costs required to be capitalized. The following are 
examples of indirect costs that must be capitalized to the extent they are properly 
allocable to property produced or property acquired for resale: 

(A) Indirect labor costs. Indirect labor costs include all labor costs 
(including the elements of labor costs set forth in paragraph (e)(2)(i) of 
this section) that cannot be directly identified or associated with particular 
units or groups of units of specific property produced or property acquired 
for resale (e.g., factory labor that is not direct labor). As in the case of 
direct labor, indirect labor encompasses full-time and part-time 
employees, as well as contract employees and independent contractors. 
 
(B) Officers' compensation. Officers' compensation includes compensation 
paid to officers of the taxpayer. 
 



(C) Pension and other related costs. Pension and other related costs 
include contributions paid to or made under any stock bonus, pension, 
profit-sharing or annuity plan, or other plan deferring the receipt of 
compensation, whether or not the plan qualifies under section 401(a). 
Contributions to employee plans representing past services must be 
capitalized in the same manner (and in the same proportion to property 
currently being acquired or produced) as amounts contributed for current 
service. 
 
(D) Employee benefit expenses. Employee benefit expenses include all 
other employee benefit expenses (not described in paragraph (e)(3)(ii)(C) 
of this section) to the extent such expenses are otherwise allowable as 
deductions under chapter l of the Internal Revenue Code. These other 
employee benefit expenses include: worker's compensation; amounts 
otherwise deductible or allowable in reducing earnings and profits under 
section 404A; payments pursuant to a wage continuation plan under 
section 105(d) as it existed prior to its repeal in 1983; amounts includible 
in the gross income of employees under a method or arrangement of 
employer contributions or compensation that has the effect of a stock 
bonus, pension, profit-sharing or annuity plan, or other plan deferring 
receipt of compensation or providing deferred benefits; premiums on life 
and health insurance; and miscellaneous benefits provided for employees 
such as safety, medical treatment, recreational and eating facilities, 
membership dues, etc. Employee benefit expenses do not, however, 
include direct labor costs described in paragraph (e)(2)(i) of this section. 
 
(E) Indirect material costs. Indirect material costs include the cost of 
materials that are not an integral part of specific property produced and the 
cost of materials that are consumed in the ordinary course of performing 
production or resale activities that cannot be identified or associated with 
particular units of property. Thus, for example, a cost described in §1.162-
3, relating to the cost of a material or supply, may be an indirect cost. 
 
(F) Purchasing costs. Purchasing costs include costs attributable to 
purchasing activities. See §1.263A-3(c)(3) for a further discussion of 
purchasing costs. 
 
(G) Handling costs. Handling costs include costs attributable to 
processing, assembling, repackaging and transporting goods, and other 
similar activities. See §1.263A-3(c)(4) for a further discussion of handling 
costs. 
 
(H) Storage costs. Storage costs include the costs of carrying, storing, or 
warehousing property. See §1.263A-3(c)(5) for a further discussion of 
storage costs. 
 
(I) Cost recovery. Cost recovery includes depreciation, amortization, and 
cost recovery allowances on equipment and facilities (including 
depreciation or amortization of self-constructed assets or other previously 



produced or acquired property to which section 263A or section 263 
applies). 
 
(J) Depletion. Depletion includes allowances for depletion, whether or not 
in excess of cost. Depletion is, however, only properly allocable to 
property that has been sold (i.e., for purposes of determining gain or loss 
on the sale of the property). 
 
(K) Rent. Rent includes the cost of renting or leasing equipment, facilities, 
or land. 
 
(L) Taxes. Taxes include those taxes (other than taxes described in 
paragraph (e)(3)(iii)(F) of this section) that are otherwise allowable as a 
deduction to the extent such taxes are attributable to labor, materials, 
supplies, equipment, land, or facilities used in production or resale 
activities. 
 
(M) Insurance. Insurance includes the cost of insurance on plant or 
facility, machinery, equipment, materials, property produced, or property 
acquired for resale. 
 
(N) Utilities. Utilities include the cost of electricity, gas, and water. 
 
(O) Repairs and maintenance. Repairs and maintenance include the cost of 
repairing and maintaining equipment or facilities. 
 
(P) Engineering and design costs. Engineering and design costs include 
pre-production costs, such as costs attributable to research, experimental, 
engineering, and design activities (to the extent that such amounts are not 
research and experimental expenditures as described in section 174 and 
the regulations thereunder). 
 
(Q) Spoilage. Spoilage includes the costs of rework labor, scrap, and 
spoilage. 
 
(R) Tools and equipment. Tools and equipment include the costs of tools 
and equipment which are not otherwise capitalized. 
 
(S) Quality control. Quality control includes the costs of quality control 
and inspection. 
 
(T) Bidding costs. Bidding costs are costs incurred in the solicitation of 
contracts (including contracts pertaining to property acquired for resale) 
ultimately awarded to the taxpayer. The taxpayer must defer all bidding 
costs paid or incurred in the solicitation of a particular contract until the 
contract is awarded. If the contract is awarded to the taxpayer, the bidding 
costs become part of the indirect costs allocated to the subject matter of 
the contract. If the contract is not awarded to the taxpayer, bidding costs 
are deductible in the taxable year that the contract is awarded to another 



party, or in the taxable year that the taxpayer is notified in writing that no 
contract will be awarded and that the contract (or a similar or related 
contract) will not be rebid, or in the taxable year that the taxpayer 
abandons its bid or proposal, whichever occurs first. Abandoning a bid 
does not include modifying, supplementing, or changing the original bid 
or proposal. If the taxpayer is awarded only part of the bid (for example, 
the taxpayer submitted one bid to build each of two different types of 
products, and the taxpayer was awarded a contract to build only one of the 
two types of products), the taxpayer shall deduct the portion of the bidding 
costs related to the portion of the bid not awarded to the taxpayer. In the 
case of a bid or proposal for a multi-unit contract, all bidding costs must 
be included in the costs allocated to the subject matter of the contract 
awarded to the taxpayer to produce or acquire for resale any of such units. 
For example, where the taxpayer submits one bid to produce three similar 
turbines and the taxpayer is awarded a contract to produce only two of the 
three turbines, all bidding costs must be included in the cost of the two 
turbines. For purposes of this paragraph (e)(3)(ii)(T), a contract means- 
(1) In the case of a specific unit of property, any agreement under which 
the taxpayer would produce or sell property to another party if the 
agreement is entered into before the taxpayer produces or acquires the 
specific unit of property to be delivered to the party under the agreement; 
and 
 
(2) In the case of fungible property, any agreement to the extent that, at the 
time the agreement is entered into, the taxpayer has on hand an 
insufficient quantity of completed fungible items of such property that 
may be used to satisfy the agreement (plus any other production or sales 
agreements of the taxpayer). 
 
(U) Licensing and franchise costs. 
(1) Licensing and franchise costs include fees incurred in securing the 
contractual right to use a trademark, corporate plan, manufacturing 
procedure, special recipe, or other similar right associated with property 
produced or property acquired for resale. These costs include the 
otherwise deductible portion (such as amortization) of the initial fees 
incurred to obtain the license or franchise and any minimum annual 
payments and any royalties that are incurred by a licensee or a franchisee. 
These costs also include fees, payments, and royalties otherwise described 
in this paragraph (e)(3)(ii)(U) that a taxpayer incurs (within the meaning 
of section 461) only upon the sale of property produced or acquired for 
resale. 
 
(2) If a taxpayer incurs (within the meaning of section 461) a fee, 
payment, or royalty described in this paragraph (e)(3)(ii)(U) only upon the 
sale of property produced or acquired for resale and the cost is required to 
be capitalized under this paragraph (e)(3), the taxpayer may properly 
allocate the cost entirely to property produced or acquired for resale by the 
taxpayer that has been sold. 
 



(V) Interest. Interest includes interest on debt incurred or continued during 
the production period to finance the production of real property or tangible 
personal property to which section 263A(f) applies. 
 
(W) Capitalizable service costs. Service costs that are required to be 
capitalized include capitalizable service costs and capitalizable mixed 
service costs as defined in paragraph (e)(4) of this section. 

 
(iii) Indirect costs not capitalized. The following indirect costs are not required to 
be capitalized under section 263A: 

(A) Selling and distribution costs. These costs are marketing, selling, 
advertising, and distribution costs. 
 
(B) Research and experimental expenditures. Research and experimental 
expenditures are expenditures described in section 174 and the regulations 
thereunder. 
 
(C) Section 179 costs. Section 179 costs are expenses for certain 
depreciable assets deductible at the election of the taxpayer under section 
179 and the regulations thereunder. 
 
(D) Section 165 losses. Section 165 losses are losses under section 165 
and the regulations thereunder. 
 
(E) Cost recovery allowances on temporarily idle equipment and facilities. 
(1) In general. Cost recovery allowances on temporarily idle equipment 
and facilities include only depreciation, amortization, and cost recovery 
allowances on equipment and facilities that have been placed in service 
but are temporarily idle. Equipment and facilities are temporarily idle 
when a taxpayer takes them out of service for a finite period. However, 
equipment and facilities are not considered temporarily idle- 
(i) During worker breaks, non-working hours, or on regularly scheduled 
non-working days (such as holidays or weekends); 
 
(ii) During normal interruptions in the operation of the equipment or 
facilities; 
 
(iii) When equipment is enroute to or located at a job site; or 

 
(iv) When under normal operating conditions, the equipment is used or 
operated only during certain shifts. 

 
(2) Examples. The provisions of this paragraph (e)(3)(iii)(E) are illustrated 
by the following examples: 
Example (1). Equipment operated only during certain shifts. Taxpayer A 
manufactures widgets. Although A's manufacturing facility operates 24 
hours each day in three shifts, A only operates its stamping machine 
during one shift each day. Because A only operates its stamping machine 



during certain shifts, A's stamping machine is not considered temporarily 
idle during the two shifts that it is not operated. 
Example (2). Facility shut down for retooling. Taxpayer B owns and 
operates a manufacturing facility. B closes its manufacturing facility for 
two weeks to retool its assembly line. B's manufacturing facility is 
considered temporarily idle during this two-week period. 

 
(F) Taxes assessed on the basis of income. Taxes assessed on the basis of 
income include only state, local, and foreign income taxes, and franchise 
taxes that are assessed on the taxpayer based on income. 
 
(G) Strike expenses. Strike expenses include only costs associated with 
hiring employees to replace striking personnel (but not wages of 
replacement personnel), costs of security, and legal fees associated with 
settling strikes. 
 
(H) Warranty and product liability costs. Warranty costs and product 
liability costs are costs incurred in fulfilling product warranty obligations 
for products that have been sold and costs incurred for product liability 
insurance. 
 
(I) On-site storage costs. On-site storage costs are storage and 
warehousing costs incurred by a taxpayer at an on-site storage facility, as 
defined in §1.263A-3(c)(5)(ii)(A), with respect to property produced or 
property acquired for resale. 
 
(J) Unsuccessful bidding expenses. Unsuccessful bidding costs are bidding 
expenses incurred in the solicitation of contracts not awarded to the 
taxpayer. 
 
(K) Deductible service costs. Service costs that are not required to be 
capitalized include deductible service costs and deductible mixed service 
costs as defined in paragraph (e)(4) of this section. 

 
(4)Service costs. 

(i) Introduction. This paragraph (e)(4) provides definitions and categories of 
service costs. Paragraph (g)(4) of this section provides specific rules for 
determining the amount of service costs allocable to property produced or 
property acquired for resale. In addition, paragraph (h) of this section provides a 
simplified method for determining the amount of service costs that must be 
capitalized. 

(A) Definition of service costs. Service costs are defined as a type of 
indirect costs (e.g., general and administrative costs) that can be identified 
specifically with a service department or function or that directly benefit 
or are incurred by reason of a service department or function. 
 
(B) Definition of service departments. Service departments are defined as 
administrative, service, or support departments that incur service costs. 
The facts and circumstances of the taxpayer's activities and business 



organization control whether a department is a service department. For 
example, service departments include personnel, accounting, data 
processing, security, legal, and other similar departments. 

 
(ii) Various service cost categories. 

(A) Capitalizable service costs. Capitalizable service costs are defined as 
service costs that directly benefit or are incurred by reason of the 
performance of the production or resale activities of the taxpayer. 
Therefore, these service costs are required to be capitalized under section 
263A. Examples of service departments or functions that incur 
capitalizable service costs are provided in paragraph (e)(4)(iii) of this 
section. 
 
(B) Deductible service costs. Deductible service costs are defined as 
service costs that do not directly benefit or are not incurred by reason of 
the performance of the production or resale activities of the taxpayer, and 
therefore, are not required to be capitalized under section 263A. 
Deductible service costs generally include costs incurred by reason of the 
taxpayer's overall management or policy guidance functions. In addition, 
deductible service costs include costs incurred by reason of the marketing, 
selling, advertising, and distribution activities of the taxpayer. Examples 
of service departments or functions that incur deductible service costs are 
provided in paragraph (e)(4)(iv) of this section. 
 
(C) Mixed service costs. Mixed service costs are defined as service costs 
that are partially allocable to production or resale activities (capitalizable 
mixed service costs) and partially allocable to non-production or non-
resale activities (deductible mixed service costs). For example, a personnel 
department may incur costs to recruit factory workers, the costs of which 
are allocable to production activities, and it may incur costs to develop 
wage, salary, and benefit policies, the costs of which are allocable to non-
production activities. 

 
(iii) Examples of capitalizable service costs. Costs incurred in the following 
departments or functions are generally allocated among production or resale 
activities: 

(A) The administration and coordination of production or resale activities 
(wherever performed in the business organization of the taxpayer). 
 
(B) Personnel operations, including the cost of recruiting, hiring, 
relocating, assigning, and maintaining personnel records or employees. 
 
(C) Purchasing operations, including purchasing materials and equipment, 
scheduling and coordinating delivery of materials and equipment to or 
from factories or job sites, and expediting and follow-up. 
 
(D) Materials handling and warehousing and storage operations. 
 



(E) Accounting and data services operations, including, for example, cost 
accounting, accounts payable, disbursements, and payroll functions (but 
excluding accounts receivable and customer billing functions). 
 
(F) Data processing. 
 
(G) Security services. 
 
(H) Legal services. 

 
(iv) Examples of deductible service costs. Costs incurred in the following 
departments or functions are not generally allocated to production or resale 
activities: 

(A) Departments or functions responsible for overall management of the 
taxpayer or for setting overall policy for all of the taxpayer's activities or 
trades or businesses, such as the board of directors (including their 
immediate staff), and the chief executive, financial, accounting, and legal 
officers (including their immediate staff) of the taxpayer, provided that no 
substantial part of the cost of such departments or functions benefits a 
particular production or resale activity. 
 
(B) Strategic business planning. 
 
(C) General financial accounting. 
 
(D) General financial planning (including general budgeting) and financial 
management (including bank relations and cash management). 
 
(E) Personnel policy (such as establishing and managing personnel policy 
in general; developing wage, salary, and benefit policies; developing 
employee training programs unrelated to particular production or resale 
activities; negotiating with labor unions; and maintaining relations with 
retired workers). 
 
(F) Quality control policy. 
 
(G) Safety engineering policy. 
 
(H) Insurance or risk management policy (but not including bid or 
performance bonds or insurance related to activities associated with 
property produced or property acquired for resale). 
 
(I) Environmental management policy (except to the extent that the costs 
of any system or procedure benefits a particular production or resale 
activity). 
 
(J) General economic analysis and forecasting. 
 
(K) Internal audit. 



 
(L) Shareholder, public, and industrial relations. 
 
(M) Tax services. 
 
(N) Marketing, selling, or advertising. 
 

. . .       
 
 


